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News from the Field

Professors Phil Gans and Francis 
Macdonald took some fifteen 
undergrads and two grad students 
into the Schell Creek Range of 
northern Nevada for a 6-week field 
camp. The weather was sparkling, 
flowers were popping, and the food 

was scrumptious despite the camp 
cook going on walkabout for the 
first 3 weeks. Students learned to 
map a variety of rock types in steep 
terrain using traditional techniques 
and incorporating new digital and 
satellite technology. The work will 

provide the framework for a new 
age model for Neoproterozoic 
metasediments on the distal 
margin of ancestral North America 
and reconstructions of Eocene 
paleotopography prior to Basin and 
Range extension.

Summer Field 2023 | Ely, Nevada
by Francis Macdonald
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The Department’s JEDI committee continues to promote 
policies that expand the diversity and accessibility of our 
academic program at all levels. Our student-led GEMSS 
mentoring group continues to build on its successes. Our 
104G course: Digital Analysis and Interpretation of Field 
Data continues to empower undergraduates to major in 
Earth Science irrespective of physical ability. In light of 
recent studies that highlight the potential equity barriers 
associated with field research, three faculty members 
helped draft a “code of conduct for fieldwork” at a 
recent UC-wide field-instruction retreat. Applicants to our 

graduate program are now evaluated through a holistic 
process that takes into consideration qualities such as 
resourcefulness, perseverance, experience, and problem 
solving as much as it does grades and test results (indeed 
the GRE is no longer required). In Spring, postdoc Dr. Alex 
Phillips offered a new reading seminar on diversity, equity, 
and inclusion in geoscience higher education. We also 
re-wrote departmental bylaws to enact policies for more 
equitable and supportive faculty hiring. This coming year, 
look out for a new JEDI lecture series! 

Justice, Equity, Diversity and Inclusion (JEDI)
by Zach Eilon and Andy Wyss, JEDI Faculty Committee Chairs



With the help of the York Mandra Student Support Fund, 
our group of sixteen graduate and undergraduate students 
let by Professor Alex Simms traveled to Scotland for 10 
days at the end of March as part of a course entitled 
Quaternary Ice Sheets and Sea Levels. Although the 
focus of the fieldtrip was on the glaciation of Scotland, we 
couldn’t pass up the opportunity to visit some of the classic 
geology sites of Scotland including Siccar Point (Hutton’s 
Unconformity), the Moine Thrust in Assynt, and some 
of the beautiful old rocks of the Stoer and Torridonian 
groups. We started and ended our trip in Edinburgh, but 
traveled all across northwest Scotland. We were joined by 
faculty from Stirling University (Prof. Tom Bradwell) near 
Loch Lomond where we visited the classic Younger Dryas 
moraines, Durham University (Prof. David Evans) on the Isle 

of Skye, and York University (Prof. Ed Garrett) in Northern 
England, where we saw deposits from the Storegga Slide 
Tsunami. We had relatively good weather for Scottish 
standards—we even saw the sun on a couple occasions! 
Every student had the opportunity to present a poster at 
one of our stops. They led the discussion and shared what 
they had learnt about the topic before coming to Scotland. 
Some other highlights of the trip included cooking at 
several hostels, discussing Charles Darwin’s theories on 
the formation of the Parallel Roads of Glen Roy, hiking the 
Cuillins on the Isle of Skye, seeing Inverness, searching for 
Nessie on Loch Ness, and walking up the Salisbury Crags 
in Edinburgh. By the end of the trip, all students were 
proficient at identifying Younger Dryas moraines, raised 
post-glacial beaches, and roche mountonnées.

Quaternary Ice Sheets and Sea Levels— 
A trip to Scotland
by Alex Simms
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In Memoriam

My father died in May, aged 85, and 
since then I’ve been reflecting on 
how much the UCSB Earth Sciences 
community shaped and sustained 
him. Art Sylvester was many things—
father, grandfather, friend, advocate, 
organizer—but he was to his very 
core a UCSB professor and proud 
member of its community for more 
than 50 years. In his final days, the 
outpouring of well wishes from UCSB 
faculty, staff, students, and alumni 
bolstered and pleased him. And that 
gave strength to my family and me.

Regarded as a broad geologic 
thinker, Art researched structural, 
seismic, and igneous rock formations 
in the western United States and 
around the world. As a Fulbright 
Scholar at the University of Oslo, 

he studied the evolution of granitic 
plutons, and he later directed the 
UC Scandinavian Study Center at the 
University of Bergen.

My father was a keen editor, 
applying his infamous purple ink to 
students’ papers and professional 
publications alike. He oversaw the 
Geological Society of America’s 
journal, The Bulletin, for five years. 
He was a wonderful translator 
of complex scientific ideas, 
relishing opportunities to explain 
his knowledge using whatever 
props were on hand (from pencils 
and bandanas to saltshakers and 
dinner plates). He was a perhaps 
too-enthusiastic bookseller—my 
apologies if you were on the 
receiving end of one of his hard-sell 

pitches for my books. But, like father, 
like daughter, I can wholeheartedly 
recommend his: Roadside Geology 
of Southern California, Geology 
Underfoot in Southern California, and 
Geology Underfoot in Death Valley 
and Eastern California.

Last spring, just days after he died, 
Art was posthumously awarded a 
GSA Career Contribution Award at 
the Cordilleran Section meeting in 
Reno. Sadly, but also joyfully, the 
sessions became an impromptu 
memorial, as conference-goers 
shared memories of Art. A lot of the 
stories were about Art’s adventures 
in the field. Because—however 
much he liked research, editing, 
and writing—Art loved teaching, 
and mentored literally thousands of 
students to become scientists and 
science communicators.

I recently stopped by Art’s office 
for the sober task of dismantling 
his professional quarters. A string 
of Norwegian flags fluttered on the 
corkboard next to his door. The long 
hallway was quiet. But I could well 
imagine the clamor and excitement 
of thousands of conversations with 
colleagues, students, and friends that 
took place on that spot over decades. 
A workplace, of course, is not a 
family. But work and family do 
intertwine. In memory of my dad’s 
life, and on behalf of his whole family, 
I’d like to thank you, the UCSB Earth 
Sciences community, for inspiring his 
work and recognizing his legacy.

Arthur G. Sylvester 
Professor Emeritus of Geological Sciences
by Kathryn Sylvester Bowers

Backpacking in 2010 up near Pine Creek Pass in the John Muir Wilderness. Photo: Peter Morris
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